Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, November 28, 2022, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Manager)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Christine Darnell (Town of Lyme)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Regan Stacy (Town of Lyme)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Guest:  Caroline Stanton (intern, ERWSCC)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:02 PM.  Irving recognized the work and dedication of Environmental Program Manager Riley Doherty, who had previously announced she had accepted a full-time position with the Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station, working with aquatic invasive species.  Irving expressed the great appreciation of the full ERWSCC group and presented a plaque to Doherty; Doherty gave her thanks for the opportunity, saying she feels a part of the community.  Irving then introduced Christine Darnell, a new member to ERWSCC representing the Town of Lyme, and Caroline Stanton, an intern from Three Rivers Community College, who has worked with Young and Doherty this past summer and fall. Darnell is a landscape designer who teaches at Naugatuck Community College and sits on the Town of Lyme Inland Wetlands Commission.

Minutes:  Action on the minutes of the September 26, 2022 ERWSCC meeting was tabled until the January 2023 meeting; the minutes had not been completed prior to this evening’s meeting.

Community Grant Requests: no formal requests have been received for the current fiscal year (beginning October 1).  Young is aware of several projects being planned and these may result in requests for funding.  Revising the grant application may be worth pursuing, ensuring ERWSCC priorities are well-defined.  Irving, Pete Govert, Eric Thomas, Tony Griggs and Melvin Woody volunteered to help with this effort.  Funding is not available for completed projects.  Assistance with land preservation has been the most requested funding.  Liz Lacy did encourage groups considering applying for funds to provide sufficient detail about projects and intended benefits, which will aid in project review.

National Park Service (NPS) Update:  Lacy reminded the group about the upcoming Wild & Scenic conference, in Florida.  Networking and sharing work plans and accomplishments is a benefit of the conference, and Lacy looks forward to sharing information about the efforts of the  Eightmile Wild & Scenic group.

Executive Committee/Budget:  Young reported the Executive Committee now meets every other month, in between full Committee meetings.  The next meeting is December 22, 8:00 AM.  Input from Committee regarding future budget items is welcome, with detail on specific line items particularly useful.  Young shared the ERWSCC budget/expenses to-date; she explained the organization of the budget is no longer tied to the activities of each sub-committee.  The budget is now tied to specific line items, which are Travel, Supplies, Contractual and Office.  There is some flexibility to move money from one category to another; the Executive Committee will seek clarification on the amount that could be moved, and the process for doing so (if needed), to ensure conformance with federal guidelines.

Thomas asked how the budget figure for community grants is derived. Young stated it is the amount that remains from the full annual budget, after the Office, Contractual, Travel and Supplies obligations are determined.  Lacy stated the NPS has a new budget manager for its Wild & Scenic Program, and it is expected to be a fairly smooth transition.  Young stated that there is a carry-over amount from the previous year’s budget that is allowed, and this is allocated to the Community Grants budget line item.

Young stated there will be the election of officers at the group’s January meeting.  Irving, who has served as Treasurer in addition to being the ERWSCC Chairman, suggested a full-time Treasurer would be helpful, particularly with ensuring ERWSCC access to federal money that funds the budget.  Current ERWSCC Vice Chairman, Ed Natoli, is willing to take on the role of Treasurer.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:  
-  Outreach & Education: Doherty reported the 3-D model of the Eightmile River watershed, for the East Haddam Historical Society’s museum display is nearly finished.  Irving spoke of the value of the ERWSCC annual newsletter and encouraged it to be distributed to as many public establishments in each town as possible.  A handout with the outline of the upcoming newsletter was shared.  A 12-page newsletter is planned (same size as in recent years), with a focus on science.  A “permanent” feature/update of the Goodwin Trail may be desirable; for the upcoming issue, Kim Bradley will write a half-page article.  Other article ideas were shared (fishways, river residents and response to draught, mussel survey summary, recent botanical inventory efforts).  Thomas can help identify a DEEP fisheries staff member to help with an article, if needed.  Doherty will write an article on the 2022 water chestnut effort at Hamburg Cove and the community participation that aided this work.  Articles are due January 6.  Govert suggested a placeholder for family and community outreach events.  Lazy stated the Farmington River W&S program has used the NPS Junior River Ranger, with positive feedback.  This program can be further discussed at the January meeting.  Doherty asked for editing assistance once a draft newsletter is complete.  Lacy, Irving and Rob Smith agreed to help with editing.  Prior to her departure from ERWSCC, Doherty would like to update the Eightmile watershed open space map she has prepared.  She distributed copies, asking committee members to provide any updates to her directly.

Protection & Management:  Young reported she and the Town of Salem Planner recently reviewed the Town Plan of Conservation & Development.  There is good content related to the Eightmile River.  There was a question about how the Town determined the percentage of land that is open space (whether or not its definition is restricted to only formally-protected open space, or a broader definition).  The Plan suggests a review of the overlay zone width be requested by the Planning & Zoning Commission; Young will respond regarding that comment, with a request for any existing problems and/or scientific literature that would support the request for such a review.  It was noted that the Town’s ability to enforce its own rules may be worth addressing, especially relative to known or future encroachments into wetlands.

Science & Monitoring:  Ethan Nadeau has completed the freshwater mussel survey, which ERWSCC funded.  Two rare species, the brook floater and eastern pearlshell, were found.  The full report and data collected will be submitted by Nadeau in early 2023.  Young reported that a new YSI unit (YSI is a company name; they make meters which we use for stream data collection) will be purchased; a $500 credit for the old unit will be applied as we are upgrading.  The new unit has greater capability and will measure chlorides, pH, temperature, dissolved oxygen and nitrogen.

-  Project Review:  the Falls Brook bridge replacement project in Lyme will proceed; NPS provided comment and the Army Corps of Engineers has granted a permit.  A pre-construction meeting will take place on site.  A wide-ranging conversation took place regarding a withdrawn permit application by the East Haddam Fish & Game club to maintain (dredge) some of the pools in upper segments of the West Branch of the Eightmile for fisheries management.  Permitting steps (local, state and federal), selling carbon credits, a conservation easement and club contacts with ERWSCC members were all discussed.

Partner Updates/Old & New Business: 
The Nature Conservancy:  David Gumbart reported the Conservancy is planning a feasibility study for preserve accessibility at Burnham Brook (accessibility includes a possible ADA trail, online information, signage, trail work/expansion and events).  A short-term temporary position will be hired to assist with this effort.  Irving asked if the Conservancy is open to new opportunities, especially with both ERWSCC and the East Haddam Land Trust present at Burnham Brook (office and preserve).  Gumbart indicated the Conservancy is interested in expanding its outreach about and access to the preserve.  Govert and Natoli are interested in participating in discussions about accessibility, with planning to include ERWSCC partners.  Bradley encouraged the partners to reach out to groups who may benefit from improved preserve/open space access, to ensure their input is considered prior to significant planning or improvements.  She can provide some contacts.  For any ERWSCC partners, Bradley, who is the State DEEP Trails and Greenways Coordinator, stated she would share the DEEP Recreational Trails RFP with the group.  Increasing the visibility of the environmental value of Eightmile River and the role of ERWSCC is desired, which can lead to increased river-related opportunities and diversity of participants.  Further discussion at the January meeting may be merited.  It was recognized that RiverFest attracts many visitors from outside the towns where the Eightmile is located; diversifying that audience is worthwhile.  Young stated that, since she had started with ERWSCC 14 years ago, outreach and programming has greatly expanded.

Other partner updates: David Bingham reported on a current land protection project in Salem he is facilitating, on a parcel of 200 acres which will have a small percentage of acreage set aside for affordable housing.  Bingham advocates that land trusts can help influence local development patterns, with benefits for open space and local residents.  Mary Augustiny reported on an ADA trail in East Haddam, on land of the I-Park Association, just north of Devil’s Hopyard State Park.
Smith reported on beaver activity the Eightmile immediately south of Devil’s Hopyard, which is causing drainage issues with Hopyard Road.  Bernie Gillis brought up a potential 11-lot subdivision in East Haddam on East Shore Drive (along Lake Hayward).  Augustiny stated the Town Inland Wetlands Commission conducted a site walk, but no formal application is yet pending.

Adjournment:  There being no further business, Irving adjourned the meeting at 7:13 PM.

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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